Maine Coalition for Housing and Quality Services & Southern Maine Advisory Council on Transition


Joint Meeting
November 2, 2012
Minutes 

Present:  Gil Moreno, Diane Boas, Pat Boone Tilley, Sarah Cecil, Meredith Greig, Perry Blass, Helen Meserve, Mimi Edmunds, Jeff Jones, David Cowing, Martin Golder, Joan Rogers, Chris Morin, Darryl Johnson, Beth Mylroie, Paul Nau, Larry Strout, Terry Roy, Suzanne Boras, Bob Barton, Mary Chris Semrow, Donna Lee Cloutier, Sue Witt, Ann-Marie Mayberry, Christina Mailhot, Julie Moulton, Vanessa Bell, Alice Preble, Theresa Blakenship, Brian L. McKnight, Peter Stuckey, Suellen Doggett, Annemarie Salzberg, Prilla Coffin, Janet Hinchef-Barins, Wendy Allen, Alan Kurtz, Tyler Ingalls, Karen Mason, Cullen Ryan, Elizabeth Baranick. Via telephone: Linda Elliot.  
There were approximately eight other people in attendance that were not reached by the attendance sheet.
Cullen Ryan introduced himself and welcomed the group, noting this was the first joint meeting of the Maine Coalition for Housing and Quality Services and Southern Maine Advisory Council on Transition (SMACT).  Participants introduced themselves.  Helen Meserve with Boothbay Region YMCA said on November 17th from 10-noon, there will be a free session for children and young adults (8-48) with intellectual disabilities to explore their creativity through music, theater, dance and games. FMI: call the Y at 633-2855 or Helen at 633-5666. 

FMI: www.boothbayregionymca.org (click on YARTS)
Annemarie Salzberg, a Transition Strategist and the director of SMACT, gave a brief overview of the history and mission of the organization.  Originally, the Maine Transition Network (MTN) was the only group of its kind in the state focused on transition needs of children with disabilities.  SMACT is the remaining local council in operation from MTN.  SMACT is comprised of parents, teachers, school personnel, state agencies, and other interested parties.  When SMACT lost its funding, its members decided to continue the mission.  Its volunteers coordinate a meeting on the first Friday of the month from 1:00-3:00 PM that usually features a speaker.  It is held at the Career Center on Lancaster Street.  SMACT also maintains a website http://blogs.portlandschools.org/smact .  During their meetings, they often have a “muddle” where someone presents a problem they are having and the group brainstorms to find a solution. 

Cullen gave a brief overview of the Maine Coalition for Housing and Quality Services (MCHQS), which was started in 2006 by parents of children with developmental/intellectual disabilities.  Like SMACT, it includes parents, service providers, representatives from DHHS and other state agencies, and most recently, special education teachers.  As its name implies, its focus is on housing and services for people with disabilities.  MCHQS is involved in changing legislation by spearheading action campaigns.  This approach has successfully impacted policy decisions at the state and federal level.  MCHQS’ Continuum of Care subcommittee has been promoting different ways of delivering services that are more holistic community-based approaches promoting autonomy and independence.  The White Paper that describes the model is gaining traction with DHHS and will hopefully help lead to a more effective way to offer programs to a greater number of individuals.  The Coalition meets at 307 Cumberland Avenue on the second Monday of the month from 12:00-2:00 PM.  It is open to all interested parties. The Coalition’s website: www.maineparentcoalition.org 
Cullen introduced Wendy Allen, Parent, who presented a history of Transition Services in Maine.  Wendy started her presentation by asking those present to think about what they needed for support over the past year.  She then directed all to turn to their neighbor and talk about those needs.  Individual conversations ensued.  Wendy then gave an overview of the high points of transitional services since 1986.  Please refer to this informative handout by clicking on this link: ..\Transition in Maine History Handout.pdf .  She ended by expressing her concern and worry about the coordination of services for people with disabilities.  There isn’t one agency shepherding people through the transition process.  Issues remain, even as agencies disappear.  SMACT continues despite funding drying up.  They continue to share information, but because of the lack of funding can’t do a lot of activities.  They are dependent on the needs and interest of their members.  SMACT is trying to branch out to coordinate with others like the Coalition (MCHQS).  Are there any questions?  
Question:  What are the most pressing issues for children leaving high school?

Response:  Kids are falling through the cracks.  School systems and school departments are financially strapped.  Because of changing graduation requirements, kids are graduating without a 5th or 6th year in high school.  Maybe kids are ready to move on, they just have nothing to go to.  They need the support of adult services.  It’s not just a school issue, it’s a community thing.  DOE and DHHS need to figure it out.

Response:  The wait list.  Damage is done while a child is on the wait list.  Kids are staying at home or in shelters.

Response:  Schools are not encouraging post-secondary education.  Parents don’t know what’s out there.  There is a lack of knowledge about how to transition to adult services.  In the old days, a child got a case manager right away if they qualified.  Educators don’t know either once the kids age out. 

Question:  How would you address that?  How do you propose to get the word out? 

Response:  Through these kinds of groups.  Provide information to schools and let them know the options and choices available. 

Comment:  Kids used to start the transition process before they graduated.  Now, as soon as they turn 18, they are thrust out there. 

Response:  We tried to get the word out.  We hit every case management agency to let them know about our services and it generated 1 or 2 phone calls.  We who can offer services need to be embedded in the system.  How do service agencies that could help get the word out?
Comment:  Southern Maine Parent Awareness (www.somepa.org) partners with Maine Parent Federation (www.mpf.org) to try to inform parents.  They used to have speakers, but funds were cut 6-7 year ago.  They have books and other resources.  

Comment:  At PET meetings through vocational rehabilitation, we are not hearing about other choices.

Comment:  Sometimes parents have their heads in the sand and some parents are not open about the next step. 

Comment:  I have a daughter who is 24 with autism.  When she was two years from graduating high school, SMACT was a valuable resource in her transition.  I brought information back to the school system and other parents.

Question/comment:  There are so many resources out there, some are dated, and it can be overwhelming.  How do people find the information they need?  We must get more funding so we can eliminate the wait list.

Response:  There are a lot of parent organizations that deal with the transition.

Comment:   With so many websites, you get lost in all the information.  Where can we put it in one place to disseminate information?  It’s overwhelming.  
Comment:  If educators have the information, where is the hub?  

Comment:  For me, SMACT has been very important. 

Comment:  Kids often become overwhelmed.

Comment:  College or career access was a big “Aha” for me.  What should we prepare them for in life after high school?  That process should happen before junior year. 

Comment:  We are talking about the same kind of things.  Every kid needs a plan, disabled or not.  
Comment:  We need bigger things than the small initiatives for young people between 14 and 27.  Managed care has gone out the window.   

Comment:  The Coalition (MCHQS) has looked at all state policies and drafted a policy to help support all issues talked about today.  We are hoping for a seamless system from youth to adulthood.

Comment:  The Coalition site could be a good place to disseminate information.  
Comment:  The Maine Down Syndrome Network is having their annual conference soon.  (Saturday, November 17th, Abromson Community Center, USM, Portland. FMI: www.dsmaine.org).

Comment/question:  I realize it can be overwhelming to try to find the information you need.  I hate to hear that we are lacking bridges between children and available services.  What about guidance counselors?

Response:  Some guidance counselors think it can be stigmatizing to children.

Comment:  I have a 12 year old who has never met with a guidance counselor.

Comment:  I’m surprised to hear guidance counselors don’t have to work with them.  

Comment:  It should go under rights; the right to a case worker. 

Comment:  We were told our child doesn’t need a guidance counselor.  We thought, how do you know, you haven’t met him?

Comment:  My child is 18 years old.  He has no case worker and no services.  We pay for services and feel overwhelmed. 

Comment:  You have to be an educated consumer; otherwise, you won’t get services.  Parents who don’t advocate for their child will not get services.    
Cullen:  It’s great to get this dialogue going and we’d like to keep it going.  But, we’ve got another speaker, Alan Kurtz, Coordinator of Autism and Education, Center for Community Inclusion and Disability Studies, University of Maine.   

Alan participated in the intervention jointly designed by the University of Maine and the University of New Hampshire’s Family-Centered Transition Planning for Students with Autism Spectrum Disorders (ASD).  The grant funded a study with a three-component intervention for students aged 16 to 19 years old with ASD.  Their research found that a good outcome of transition planning was that an individual had something to do each day, be that work, education, community-based activities, social life and happiness.

· Parent training: SPECS: Specific Planning Encourages Creative Solutions. Three day training sessions (over three Saturdays) where parents are learning about:  themes, clarifying visions, knowing what’s needed before going out and asking, adult services and funding, working centers, natural supports, and using resources wisely.

· Person-Centered Planning (PCP):  Adults in Maine have PCP.  New Hampshire‘s program is more consistent with the original intent.  Four to six meetings were held to explore what individuals and families were looking for.  You can’t do it in one meeting, it takes time.  Some people don’t want to talk about the future.  Come have social anxiety.  My colleague, Janet May, found individuals may not say what they really want in front of their parents.  So, she took one individual out without her parents and the person discussed their real desires.  We try to figure things out in the meetings and then try different things.  One person talked about hiking.  His parents arranged for him to work with others on a hiking trail.  It turned out he liked to hike but didn’t want to work on trails.  Another person was interested in cooking.  He did an internship at a fast food restaurant.  Through a personal connection at a local college he was able to work there.  Use all your networks towards job development and build natural supports.  
· Career Aspirations and Experiences:  Goes along with what was previously said. Try different jobs, volunteer opportunities, and internships and see what fits best.
The first two years was the research project.  The problem is, if you only have two years, you can’t look at the long-term outcomes.  Seventy percent of the families interviewed had kids that were either in post-secondary school, working or in training.  The program was working pretty well.  You can read the research article about it by clinking on this link:  ..\Report on Autism Transition Intervention.pdf .  We are collaborating with UNH to try to make it sustainable, without the involvement of Janet or me.  We want to make the training available to all families.  We need to talk to advocates in Maine.  We are starting to work with the Autism Society of Maine and some families in Maine.  We are looking at ways to use resources we already have to get training in Maine.  We also must questions assumptions.  For example, a mother wanted her kid to get a driver’s license.  She found driver’s training for him for $400 with the assurance that if he failed the first time, they’d offer it again for free.  He got his license.  Then she worried about him getting stuck and how he would handle various situations.  They developed a script for him if he got pulled over.  Ongoing planning and bringing others into the process is key.  We would love to explore the program over time.  How do we get resources and supports to those who need them?  The desperation you hear these days is incredible.  Everyone is talking about the transition cliff.  

Comment:  You go to VR (vocational rehabilitation); they say they can’t help him if….. and then you have to deal with the wait list. 

Comment:  We must work together.  This is a broader issue and some funding and services will be needed.

Comment:  Be fruitful and multiply our resources. 
Question:  Is the curriculum for training sessions being developed?

Response:  Yes, it’s in the beginning phases.  DOE and VR is providing funding.  Libby Stone-Sterling is on board.  To be sustainable it must be community based.  They are doing great things with the kids they are working with.  

Question:  Is this a service that parents might be willing to pay for?

Response: Yes.  Families are looking for information and tools.  There are paid day programs.

Comment:  There are lots of currencies.  Try not to think of money alone.  Some parents are very resourceful.  People can connect to stories.  They help communicate a vision.  At Creative Trails (www.creativetrails.org), they don’t try to shoehorn people into things that don’t fit.  This may seem off –the-wall, but we need to change the culture.       
Response:  I don’t think that’s off-the-wall at all.

Comment:  Make an “investment” in the future.  Organizations like KFI may find a niche within services and/or private pay opportunities (www.kfimaine.org). 
Question:  How many individuals participated in the study?  
Response:  Forty seven kids were included in the first three years.  Eight families are involved now.  There is a waiting list for more students who want to participate.    

Question:  Can trained parents mentor others?

Response:  Absolutely!

Question:  I can’t find anything for my child.  He’s on the Section 21 and 29 wait lists but for now he’s staying at home.  What about children 21 and up?

Response:  Most of the things we’re talking about would work with anyone. 

Comment (Wendy):  In fact, I started a business dealing with transitions of all kinds and for different ages.  Transition planning and support helps people figure out how to get there and figure out how to do it in a different way if necessary.  

Comment:  My case manager said, “I can’t do that, that’s not my job.”

Comment:  Wouldn’t it be great if we could do this for all our kids? 
Comment:  Most case managers and teachers just don’t have the time, but maybe the community can do it. 

Question:  Is there going to be a national conference on transition in Orono this year?
Response:  The Maine Parent Federation put it on in the past, but due to budget issues, aren’t sure if they can. 

Comment:  We need to create passion about this issue in Southern Maine.

Cullen:  This was a teaser presentation.  Alan will be back in January at the Coalition meeting to discuss this further. Cullen noted Alan had to leave and thanked him for coming. 

SMACT updates - Annemarie Salzburg:
SMACT held a college event this past week.  Representatives from admissions, disabilities coordination, and financial aid were on hand to provide information and answer questions.  Nineteen people attended.  

Next event:  Career fair for juniors and seniors with no particular plans.  There will be information on training programs and employers present who are looking to hire.   

Next SMACT meeting:  First Friday in December, the 7th from 1:00 to 3:00 PM. Speaker will be Glenda Wilson of the Lifeworks Program.
Cullen thanked Wendy Allen for her presentation and introduced Karen Mason of DHHS.
DHHS Updates:  OADS,  www.maine.gov/dhhs/oads/ 
Karen Mason:  We are working on youth in transition on a state level.  We’ve had our third meeting with Disability Services and the Office of Child Services.  Some areas of the state have met on a regular basis about transition into adulthood.  We are recreating groups across the state.  A subcommittee is compiling a consistent agenda.  We want to identify children at age 14.  We are having discussions about starting earlier and the ability to keep the same case managers as people transition from childhood services to adult services.   We are adapting our technology so children’s case managers can add information to the system.  These case managers are also adding to their knowledge base for adult services.  Two weeks ago, through attrition, we were able to offer two people per month Section 21 services.  In October, we were able to offer three additional individuals Section 21 services.  The wait list numbers as of October 31st: Section 21: Priority 1 – 181, Priority 2 – 247, Priority 3 – 319, for a total of 747 people.  Section 29 has 419 people on the waitlist, and there are 213 people on both lists.  Deb Gellatly was offered the position of Resource Manager, Jim Martin’s former position.  
Cullen thanked Karen for her update.

Legislative and Housing updates:  
Cullen:  Since the legislature is not in session the news is the same reported last month.  It’s a good time to connect with your Legislators, present and future.  It’s hard to reach then when they are in session. Is that safe to say Peter (Representative Stuckey)?  

Peter:  I come to these meetings because I am touched by your group.  We need people in the legislature who think we are all in this together, or it will be every person for themselves.  Make a call, get a family to call. 

Comment:  Remember to VOTE!  Members of the Coalition are working with Rep. Stuckey to draft a bill to increase funding .  As it is, we are swimming against the tide.  Two people come off the wait list but more people are coming on.  
Comment:  The League of Young Women’s Voters has a good Q&A on their website.  It’s one page that could be helpful to people before they go to the polls. 

Comment:  There a spot on the Coalition website where you can find your Legislator.

Comment:  Support what folks are saying.  One voice can make a huge difference.  The work she and her husband did made an enormous difference. 

Cullen:  Sequestration will happen on January 2, 2013 if nothing is done.  We must be a voice that the lame duck session of Congress hears to prevent this from happening.  It will result in across the board cuts.  HUD/Section 8 will suffer by $1.3 billion, translating into 186,000 people losing their housing vouchers.  Project-based Section 8 which heavily affects the elderly and disabled could lose $772 million, meaning 90,000 households would lose their housing.  In Maine, 900 tenant-based vouchers would be lost and 500 project-based vouchers would be gone.  Raise your voices
Section 8 Affordable Housing and Self-Sufficiency Improvement Act of 2012 Bill:  A variety of groups are working to encourage the Congressional Delegation to support this bill that will streamline Section 8 and potentially add 500 vouchers in Maine.  There is nothing to report that is new on housing funding.  MaineHousing has a new director, John Gallagher.  Cullen has met with him and he is aware of our population’s needs.  MaineHousing is waiting for service funding to be straightened out prior to putting out RFP’s for funding supportive housing.  

End of Legislative, DHHS and Housing updates.

Other updates:
DRC Advocacy Transition   www.drcme.org  
Jodi Benvie of Disability Rights Center (DRC) said they love hearing what’s going on!  It’s very useful to see where they need to focus.  She brings the information back to the DRC.  They are finding they may need priority areas.  With their data tracking system, they can track actions which are often different by region.  Each region has its own outreach plan.  DRC has federal authority to make unannounced site visits which will help them fulfill their protection and advocacy roles.  Jodi may be reached at (1-800-452-1948) or email her:  jbenvie@drcme.org 
Comment:  The New Yorker magazine had an article on Asperger’s, noting it was a diagnosis with cache.  It boggles my mind.  

Comment:  The New York Times has an article on gifted kids and what a disability this can be for them because they can’t function like other people.  

Coalition Website:  www.maineparentcoalition.org
The redesigned website is live!  If you’d like to contribute a photo, please send them to Cullen via email.  We’ll also need you to sign a release to use the photo.  The website has the meeting minutes, Action Alerts, postings of upcoming events, and helpful links to useful websites.  The Coalition is also on Facebook.  

Cullen thanked everyone for coming to the first joint meeting of the Coalition and SMACT.  He thanked Annemarie for being flexible with the meeting and Wendy and Allen for getting the discussion underway.  

Next meeting:  Monday, December 10, 2012, 12-2PM, Back to 307 Cumberland Avenue in Portland.  
(Featured speaker:  Jan Breton, Director, Special Services, Maine Department of Education   
Unless otherwise decided, all Coalition meetings are the second Monday of the month from 12-2pm (at 307 Cumberland Avenue in Portland).  If you wish to join via telephone, please call (879-0347) or email Elizabeth or Cullen at CHOM prior to the meeting so we can activate the conference line.  
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